MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC Form 10-Q August 09, 2010

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

#### FORM 10-Q

xQUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2010

OR

"TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from \_\_\_\_\_ to \_\_\_\_

# COMMISSION FILE NUMBER 1-11826 MIDSOUTH BANCORP, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Louisiana

72 -1020809

(State of other jurisdiction of incorporation or

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

organization)

102 Versailles Boulevard, Lafayette, Louisiana 70501

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(337) 237-8343

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by checkmark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

YES x NO "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (Section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).

YES " NO "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a small reporting company.

Large accelerated filer "

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer x Small reporting company "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.)

YES " NO x

As of August 6, 2010, there were 9,725,252 shares of the registrant's Common Stock, par value \$0.10 per share, outstanding.

#### **Table of Contents**

# Part I – Financial Information

Item 1. Financial Statements.

Consolidated Statements of Condition (unaudited)

Consolidated Statements of Earnings (unaudited)

Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity (unaudited)

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited)

Notes to Interim Consolidated Financial Statements

# Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation.

Forward-Looking Statements Critical Accounting Policies

Results of Operations

Analysis of Statement of Condition

**Bank Liquidity** 

<u>Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.</u>

Item 4T. Controls and Procedures.

Part II – Other Information

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

Item 4. Removed and Reserved

Item 5. Other Information.

Item 6. Exhibits.

# Table of Contents

Part I – Financial Information

Item 1. Financial Statements. MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Condition (dollars in thousands, except share data)

Assets	June 30, 2010 (unaudited)			December 31, 2009* (audited)		
Cash and due from banks, including required reserves						
of \$3,624 and \$3,460, respectively	\$ 23,571		\$	22,842		
Interest-bearing deposits in banks	7,820			509		
Federal funds sold	4,900			-		
Time deposits held in banks	10,060			26,122		
Securities available-for-sale, at fair value (cost of						
\$270,663 at June 30, 2010 and \$265,892 at December						
31, 2009)	277,707			271,808		
Securities held-to-maturity (fair value of \$1,623 at						
June 30, 2010 and \$3,121 at December 31, 2009)	1,588			3,043		
Other investments	5,068			4,902		
Loans	586,062			585,042		
Allowance for loan losses	(8,471	)		(7,995	)	
Loans, net	577,591			577,047		
Bank premises and equipment, net	37,213			38,737		
Accrued interest receivable	4,510			4,808		
Goodwill and intangibles	9,431			9,483		
Cash surrender value of life insurance	4,620			4,540		
Other assets	7,702			8,301		
Total assets	\$ 971,781		\$	972,142		
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity						
Liabilities:						
Deposits:						
Non-interest-bearing	\$ 177,840		\$	175,173		
Interest bearing	592,067			598,112		
Total deposits	769,907			773,285		
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	44,668			47,059		
Federal funds purchased	-			1,700		
Junior subordinated debentures	15,465			15,465		
Other liabilities	6,018			5,356		
Total liabilities	836,058			842,865		
Stockholders' Equity:						
Preferred stock, no par value; 5,000,000 shares						
authorized, 20,000 shares issued and outstanding at						
June 30, 2010 and at December 31, 2009	19,310			19,211		
Common stock, \$0.10 par value; 30,000,000 shares	988			949		
authorized, 9,875,729 issued and 9,725,252						
outstanding at June 30, 2010 and 9,488,933 issued and						

Edgar Filing: MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC - Form 10-Q

9,318,268 outstanding at December 31, 2009				
Additional paid-in capital	89,786		85,263	
Unearned ESOP shares	(162	)	(217	)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	4,649		3,904	
Treasury stock – 150,477 shares at June 30, 2010 and				
170,665 shares at December 31, 2009, at cost	(3,286	)	(3,544	)
Retained earnings	24,438		23,711	
Total stockholders' equity	135,723		129,277	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 971,781		\$ 972,142	

See notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

<sup>\*</sup> Derived from audited financial statements.

# Table of Contents

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Earnings (unaudited) (in thousands, except per share data)

(iii tilousalius, except per share data)	Three Mor	Three Months Ended June 30,		ns Ended June 30,
•	2010	2009	2010	2009
Interest income:	¢0.020	¢10.204	¢ 10.720	¢20.602
Loans, including fees	\$9,929	\$10,294	\$19,728	\$20,693
Securities and other investments:  Taxable	891	1,001	1 901	2 1 4 9
Nontaxable	998		1,891	2,148
Federal funds sold	1	1,097 18	2,023	2,237 19
Time deposits in other banks	62	56	136	131
Other investments and interest bearing deposits	48	30	89	62
Total interest income	11,929	12,496	23,868	25,290
Total interest income	11,929	12,490	23,000	23,290
Interest expense:				
Deposits	1,424	2,040	2,991	4,214
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	238	272	464	472
Federal funds purchased	-	-	2	5
Other borrowed money	-	-	3	23
Junior subordinated debentures	243	262	484	528
Total interest expense	1,905	2,574	3,944	5,242
Net interest income	10,024	9,922	19,924	20,048
Provision for loan losses	1,500	2,100	2,650	3,100
Net interest income after provision for loan losses	8,524	7,822	17,274	16,948
Non-interest income:				
Service charges on deposits	2,610	2,577	5,058	4,965
ATM and debit card income	844	785	1,630	1,540
Other charges and fees	570	496	977	883
Total non-interest income	4,024	3,858	7,665	7,388
Non-interest expenses:				
Salaries and employee benefits	4,938	5,272	10,188	10,752
Occupancy expense	2,284	2,295	4,532	4,629
FDIC insurance	337	752	652	1,053
Other	3,610	2,813	6,531	5,964
Total non-interest expenses	11,169	11,132	21,903	22,398
Total non interest expenses	11,10)	11,132	21,702	22,370
Income before income taxes	1,379	548	3,036	1,938
Provision for income taxes	129	(197)	351	(40)
Net earnings	1,250	745	2,685	1,978
Dividends on preferred stock and accretion of warrants	299	299	598	576
Net earnings available to common shareholders	\$951	\$446	\$2,087	\$1,402

Earnings per share:

Basic	\$0.10	\$0.07	\$0.22	\$0.21
Diluted	\$0.10	\$0.07	\$0.22	\$0.21

See notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

-3-

# Table of Contents

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity (unaudited) For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2010 (in thousands, except share and per share data)

# Accumulated AdditionaUnearned Other

	D 6	1.0. 1			Additional			<b>T</b>	D 1		
		ed Stock	Common				•	silvæasury		<b>7</b> 5 . 1	
~ ·	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	t Capital	Shares	Income	Stock	Earnings	Total	
Balance- January	• • • • • •	<b></b>	0.400.000	<b>\$0.40</b>	<b>****</b>	<b>*</b> (2.4.7)	<b>**</b> • • • • •	<b>***</b>	<b></b>	<b>* 1 2 0 2 7</b>	
1, 2010	20,000	\$19,211	9,488,933	\$949	\$85,263	\$(217)	\$3,904	\$(3,544)		\$129,27	/
Net earnings	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2,685	2,685	
Net change in											
unrealized gains											
on securities											
available-for-sale,											
net of taxes	-	-	-	-	-	-	745	-	-	745	
Comprehensive										2 420	
income	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	3,430	
Issuance of											
common and											
treasury stock due											
to overallotment, net of discount											
and offering											
			384,811	39	4,472			258		4,769	
expenses Dividends on	-	-	304,011	39	4,472	-	-	238	-	4,709	
preferred stock											
and accretion of											
common stock											
warrants	_	99	_	_	_	_	_	_	(598)	(499	)
Dividends on									(370 )	(47)	,
common stock,											
\$0.14 per share	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	(1,360)	(1,360	)
Exercise of stock									(1,000)	(1,000	
options	_	_	1,985	_	17	_	_	_	_	17	
ESOP			,								
compensation											
expense	-	_	_	-	31	55	_	-	-	86	
Stock option											
expense	-	-	-	-	3	-	-	-	-	3	
Balance- June 30,											
2010	20,000	\$19,310	9,875,729	\$988	\$89,786	\$(162)	\$4,649	\$(3,286)	\$24,438	\$135,723	3

See notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

# Table of Contents

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (unaudited) (in thousands)

(in thousands)						
	For the Six Months Ended June 30,					
		2010			2009	
Cash flows from operating activities:						
Net earnings	\$	2,685		\$	1,978	
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to net cash						
provided by operating activities:						
Depreciation and amortization		1,785			1,867	
Provision for loan losses		2,650			3,100	
Provision for deferred tax benefit		(466	)		(229	)
Amortization of premiums on securities, net		591			361	
Stock option expense		3			16	
Net loss on sale of other real estate owned		141			-	
Net loss on sale of premises and equipment		64			4	
Change in accrued interest receivable		298			354	
Change in accrued interest payable		(124	)		(388	)
Other, net		1,439	•		2,818	
Net cash provided by operating activities		9,066			9,881	
		·			,	
Cash flows from investing activities:						
Net decrease (increase) in time deposits in other						
banks		16,062			(12,000	)
Proceeds from maturities and calls of securities		,				
available-for-sale		20,752			52,884	
Proceeds from maturities and calls of securities		- ,			- ,	
held-to-maturity		1,456			2,825	
Purchases of securities available-for-sale		(26,107	)		(31,524	)
Purchases of other investments		(172	)		(124	)
Net change in loans		(3,474	)		9,426	
Purchase of premises and equipment		(274	)		(809	)
Proceeds from sale of premises and equipment		-	,		1	
Proceeds from sales of other real estate owned		409			14	
Purchase of other real estate owned		(450	)			
Net cash provided by investing activities		8,202	)		20,693	
The cush provided by investing activities		0,202			20,073	
Cash flows from financing activities:						
Change in deposits		(3,378	)		(4,052	)
Change in repurchase agreements		(2,391	)		20,835	,
Change in federal funds purchased		(1,700)	)		(14,900	)
Change in Federal Reserve Discount Window		(1,700	)		(14,700	)
borrowings		_			(36,000	)
Net proceeds from the issuance of preferred stock					19,954	,
Issuance of common stock and treasury stock, net of		-			17,734	
offering expenses		4,769				
• •			\		(350	)
Payment of dividends on preferred stock		(499	)		(330	)

Edgar Filing: MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC - Form 10-Q

Payment of dividends on common stock	(1,146	)	(1,191	)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	17	,	-	
Excess tax benefit from stock option exercises, net				
adjustment	_		(3	)
Net cash used in financing activities	(4,328	)	(15,707	)
•	·	·	·	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	12,940		14,867	
-				
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	23,351		24,786	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 36,291		\$ 39,653	
Supplemental information- Noncash items				
Accrued preferred stock dividends	\$ 128		\$ 128	
Accretion of warrants	99		99	
Transfer of loans to other real estate owned	(336	)	(514	)
Net change in loan to ESOP	55		(254	)

See notes to unaudited consolidated financial statements.

-5-

#### **Table of Contents**

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. and Subsidiaries Notes to Interim Consolidated Financial Statements June 30, 2010 (Unaudited)

#### 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto contain all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary to present fairly, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, the financial position of the Company and its subsidiaries as of June 30, 2010 and the results of their operations and their cash flows for the periods presented. The interim financial information should be read in conjunction with the annual consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in the Company's 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

The results of operations for the six month period ended June 30, 2010 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the entire year.

Use of Estimates – The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reported period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies — The accounting and reporting policies of the Company conform with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and general practices within the banking industry. There have been no material changes or developments in the application of accounting principles or in our evaluation of the accounting estimates and the underlying assumptions or methodologies that we believe to be Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates as disclosed in our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements— In July 2010 FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2010-20, Disclosures about the Credit Quality of Financing Receivables and the Allowance for Credit Losses (ASU 2010-20), which is intended to improve transparency in financial reporting by public and nonpublic companies that hold financing receivables, which include loans, lease receivables, and other long-term receivables by requiring companies to provide more information in disclosures about the credit quality of financing receivables and the credit reserves held against receivables. Under this statement, allowance for credit losses and fair value are to be disclosed by portfolio segment, while credit quality information, impaired financing receivables and nonaccrual status are to be presented by class of financing receivable. Disclosure of the nature and extent, the financial impact and segment information of troubled debt restructurings will also be required. The disclosures are to be presented at the level of disaggregation that management uses when assessing and monitoring the portfolio's risk and performance. For public companies, the amendments that require disclosure as of the end of a reporting period are effective for periods ending on or after December 15, 2010. The amendments that require disclosures about activity that occurs during a reporting period are effective for periods beginning on or after December 15, 2010. As ASU 2010-20 amends only the disclosure requirements for loans and leases and the allowance for credit losses, the adoption will have no impact on our consolidated financial statements.

ASU 2010-09, Subsequent Events (Topic 855) – Amendments to Certain Recognition and Disclosure Requirements, removes the requirement for SEC filers to disclose the date though which subsequent events have been evaluated in order to remedy potential conflicts with the SEC's requirements. In addition, the ASU revises and clarifies the evaluation and disclosure requirements for all entities. The ASU was effective upon issuance, February 24, 2010. The adoption of ASU 2010-09 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

ASU No. 2010-06, Improving Disclosures About Fair Value Measurements ("ASU 2010-06"). ASU 2010-06 amends FASB Accounting Standards Codification topic 820-10-50, Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures, to require additional information to be disclosed principally regarding Level 3 measurements and transfers to and from Level 1 and Level 2. In addition, enhanced disclosure is required concerning inputs and valuation techniques used to determine Level 2 and Level 3 measurements. This guidance is generally effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2009; however requirements to disclose separately purchases, sales, issuances and settlements in the Level 3 reconciliation are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2010 (and for interim periods within such

-6-

#### **Table of Contents**

years). The adoption of ASU 2010-06 did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements for the quarter ended June 30, 2010.

ASU 2010 -01, Equity (Topic 505) – Accounting for Distributions to Shareholders with Components of Stock and Cash – a consensus of the FASB Emerging Task Force, clarifies that entities that allow shareholders to elect to take a shareholder distribution (where the total distribution is fixed) in stock or cash subject to a potential limitation on the aggregate amount

of the cash portion of the distribution should recognize the stock portion of the distribution as a share issuance. The provisions of Topic 505 are effective retrospectively for interim and annual periods ending on or after December 15, 2009. Adoption of this standard had no impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Reclassifications—Certain reclassifications have been made to the prior years' financial statements in order to conform to the classifications adopted for reporting in 2010. The reclassifications had no impact on stockholders' equity or net income.

#### 2. Investment Securities

The portfolio of securities consisted of the following (in thousands):

	June 30, 2010					
		Gross	Gross			
	Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized			
	Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value		
Available-for-sale:						
U.S. Government agencies	\$116,898	\$1,210	\$-	\$118,108		
Obligations of state and political subdivisions	110,618	4,370	51	114,937		
GSE mortgage-backed securities	12,237	885	-	13,122		
Collateralized mortgage obligations	30,838	692	66	31,464		
Financial institution equity security	72	4	-	76		
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$270.663	\$7.161	\$117	\$277.707		

	December 31, 2009				
		Gross	Gross		
	Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized		
	Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value	
Available-for-sale:					
U.S. Government agencies	\$102,249	\$459	\$185	\$102,523	
Obligations of state and political subdivisions	113,232	4,180	111	117,301	
GSE mortgage-backed securities	14,888	746	-	15,634	
Collateralized mortgage obligations	35,451	870	43	36,278	
Financial institution equity security	72	-	-	72	
	\$265,892	\$6.255	\$339	\$271.808	

June 30, 2010						
	Gross	Gross				
Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized				
Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value			

Edgar Filing: MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC - Form 10-Q

Held-to-maturity:	
-------------------	--

Obligations of state and political subdivisions	\$1,588	\$35	\$-	\$1,623		
		December 31, 2009				
		Gross	Gross			
	Amortized	Unrealized	Unrealized			
	Cost	Gains	Losses	Fair Value		
Held-to-maturity:						
Obligations of state and political subdivisions	\$3,043	\$78	\$-	\$3,121		

#### **Table of Contents**

With the exception of two private-label collateralized mortgage obligations ("CMOs") with a combined balance remaining of \$130,000 at June 30, 2010, all of the Company's CMOs are government-sponsored enterprise securities.

The amortized cost and fair value of debt securities at June 30, 2010 by contractual maturity are shown in the following table (in thousands). Except for mortgage-backed securities, expected maturities may differ from contractual maturities because borrowers may have the right to call or prepay obligations with or without call or prepayment penalties.

	Amortized	Fair
	Cost	Value
Available-for-sale:		
Due in one year or less	\$21,623	\$21,950
Due after one year through five years	147,347	150,532
Due after five years through ten years	42,059	43,736
Due after ten years	16,487	16,827
Mortgage-backed securities and collateralized mortgage obligations	43,075	44,586
Equity securities with readily determinable market values	72	76
	\$270,663	\$277,707
	Amortized	Fair
	Cost	Value
Held-to-maturity:		
Due in one year or less	\$900	\$911
Due after one year through five years	688	712
	\$1.588	\$1.623

Details concerning investment securities with unrealized losses as of June 30, 2010 are as follows (in thousands):

		with losses 2 months		with losses months	Total		
		Gross		Gross		Gross	
		Unrealized		Unrealized		Unrealized	
Available-for-sale:	Fair Value	Loss	Fair Value	Loss	Fair Value	Loss	
Obligations of state and political							
subdivisions	\$3,787	\$51	\$-	\$-	\$3,787	\$51	
Collateralized mortgage							
obligations	12,498	49	247	17	12,745	66	
	\$16,285	\$100	\$247	\$17	\$16,532	\$117	

Management evaluates each quarter whether unrealized losses on securities represent impairment that is other than temporary. For debt securities, the Company considers its intent to sell the securities or if it is more likely than not the Company will be required to sell the securities. If such impairment is identified, based upon the intent to sell or the more likely than not threshold, the carrying amount of the security is reduced to fair value with a charge to earnings. Upon the result of the aforementioned review, management then reviews for potential other than temporary impairment based upon other qualitative factors. In making this evaluation, management considers changes in market rates relative to those available when the security was acquired, changes in market expectations about the timing of cash flows from securities that can be prepaid, performance of the debt security, and changes in the market's

perception of the issuer's financial health and the security's credit quality. If determined that a debt security has incurred other than temporary impairment, then the amount of the credit related impairment is determined. If a credit loss is evident, the amount of the credit loss is charged to earnings and the non-credit related impairment is recognized through other comprehensive income.

The unrealized losses on debt securities at June 30, 2010 resulted from changing market interest rates over the yields available at the time the underlying securities were purchased. Management identified no impairment related to credit quality. At June 30, 2010, management had no intent to sell the securities and determined it was more likely than not that the Company would not have to sell the securities and no other than temporary impairment was evident. No other than temporary impairment losses were recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2010.

-8-

#### **Table of Contents**

Each quarter management evaluates whether the unrealized losses on its equity security represents impairment that is other than temporary. Management assesses the likelihood of recovery in fair value and the length of time over which a recovery would occur. Management also considers whether there is both the ability and intent to hold the impaired security until an anticipated recovery, in which case the impairment would be considered temporary. The equity security is an investment in a portfolio of common stocks of community bank holding companies. The Company did not recognize any impairment on the equity security for the six months ended June 30, 2010.

Of the U.S. Government agency securities, none of the 14 contained unrealized losses at June 30, 2010. Of the 186 securities issued by state and political subdivisions, 6 contained unrealized losses. Of the mortgage-backed securities, none of the 45 contained unrealized losses. Of the collateralized mortgage obligations, 7 out of 18 contained unrealized losses. The only equity security held by the Company at June 30, 2010 contained an unrealized gain.

During the six months ended June 30, 2010 and year ended December 31, 2009, respectively, the Company did not sell any securities. Securities with an aggregate carrying value of approximately \$140,284,000 and \$108,505,000 at June 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, respectively, were pledged to secure public funds on deposit and for other purposes required or permitted by law.

#### 3. Other Investments

The Company is required to own stock in the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta ("FRB-Atlanta") and as a member of the Federal Home Loan Bank system, owns stock in the Federal Home Loan Bank of Dallas ("FHLB-Dallas"). The Company accounts for FRB-Atlanta and FHLB-Dallas stock as other investments along with stock ownership in two correspondent banks and a Community Reinvestment Act ("CRA") investment in a Senior Housing Crime Prevention program in Louisiana. The CRA investment consisted of three government-sponsored agency mortgage-backed securities purchased by the Company and held by the Senior Housing Crime Prevention program. The majority of the interest earned on the securities provides income to the program.

For impairment analysis, the Company reviews financial statements and regulatory capital ratios for each of the banks in which the Company owns stock to verify financial stability and regulatory compliance with capital requirements. As of June 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, based upon quarterly reviews, management determined that there was no impairment in the bank stocks held as other investments.

The aggregate carrying amount of other investments consisted of the following (in thousands):

	June 30, 2010	Dec 200	cember 31,
FRB-Atlanta	\$ 1,624	\$	1,473
FHLB-Dallas	583		562
Other bank stocks	713		713
CRA investment	2,148		2,154
	\$ 5,068	\$	4,902

#### **Table of Contents**

# 4. Allowance for Loan Losses

A summary of the activity in the allowance for loan losses is as follows (in thousands):

		Ionths Ended ine 30,		onths Ended une 30,	
	2010	2009	2010	2009	
Balance, beginning of period	\$7,917	\$7,801	\$7,995	\$7,586	
Provision for loan losses	1,500	2,100	2,650	3,100	
Recoveries	99	60	151	131	
Loans charged-off	(1,045	) (1,923	) (2,325	) (2,779	)
Reclassifications	-	-	-	-	
Balance, end of period	\$8,471	\$8,038	\$8,471	\$8,038	

The Company's loans individually evaluated for impairment were approximately \$27.5 million at June 30, 2010 and \$23.2 million at December 31, 2009. Specific reserves totaling \$2.0 million were established for \$12.1 million of impaired loans reported at June 30, 2010. At December 31, 2009, specific reserves totaling \$2.3 million were established for \$12.3 million of impaired loans reported for the fourth quarter 2009. Interest recognized on impaired loans totaled \$66,000 at June 30, 2010. One commercial loan totaling \$1.2 million was classified as a troubled debt restructuring during the second quarter of 2010 due to a reduction in monthly payments granted to the borrower. The loan was subsequently paid off in the first week of August 2010.

## 5. Earnings Per Common Share

Following is a summary of the information used in the computation of earnings per common share (in thousands):

		onths Ended ne 30,		onths Ended ne 30,
	2010	2009	2010	2009
Net earnings available to common shareholders	\$951	\$446	\$2,087	\$1,402
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding				
used in computation of basic earnings per common share	9,707	6,589	9,692	6,598
Effect of dilutive securities:				
Stock options and warrants	22	18	23	15
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding plus effect of dilutive securities – used in computation of				
diluted earnings per share	9,729	6,607	9,715	6,613

Options on 23,786 shares and 22,047 shares of restricted stock were not included in computed diluted earnings for the quarter and six months ended June 30, 2010 because the effect of these shares was anti-dilutive. As a result of the completion of a qualified equity offering in December 2009, warrants issued to the U. S. Department of the Treasury (the "Treasury") to purchase 208,768 shares of our common stock were reduced to 104,384 shares. The 104,384 shares subject to the warrants are included in the computation of diluted earnings per share.

#### 6. Declaration of Dividends

A first quarter dividend of \$0.07 per share for holders of common stock of record on March 17, 2010 was declared on January 27, 2010 and was paid on April 1, 2010. On April 21, 2010, the Company declared a second quarter dividend of \$0.07 per share for holders of common stock of record on June 16, 2010, paid on July 1, 2010. A third quarter dividend was declared on July 14, 2010 in the amount of \$0.07 per share for holders of common stock of record on September 16, 2010, payable on October 1, 2010.

-10-

#### **Table of Contents**

The Company's ability to declare and pay dividends on its common stock is subject to first having paid all accrued cumulative preferred dividends that are due. For three years following the issuance of the Fixed Rate Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A ("Series A Preferred Stock") to the Treasury on January 9, 2009, the Company may not increase its per share common stock dividend rate above \$0.28 without the Treasury's consent, unless the Treasury has transferred all the Series A Preferred Stock to third parties.

#### 7. Employee Stock Plans

On June 30, 2010, the Personnel Committee of the Board of Directors of MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. (the "Company") made grants of 22,047 shares of restricted stock under the Company's 2007 Omnibus Incentive Compensation Plan to certain officers and employees of the Company. The restricted shares of stock, which are subject to the terms of a Restricted Stock Grant Agreement between the Company and each recipient, will fully vest on the third anniversary of the grant date. Prior to vesting, the recipient will be entitled to vote the shares and receive dividends, if any, declared by the Company with respect to its common stock. The restricted shares had a market value of \$12.77 per share or \$281,540 on the date of issuance. The compensation expense of \$281,540 will be recognized on a quarterly basis over the three year vesting period.

#### 8. Fair Value Measurement

The Company groups assets and liabilities at fair value in three levels, based on the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability of the assumptions used to determine fair value. These levels are:

Level 1 – Valuation is based upon quoted prices for identical instruments traded in active markets.

Level 2 – Valuation is based upon quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active, and model-based valuation techniques for which all significant assumptions are observable in the market.

Level 3 – Valuation is generated from model-based techniques that use at least one significant assumption not observable in the market. These unobservable assumptions reflect estimates of assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. Valuation techniques include use of option pricing models, discounted cash flow models and similar techniques.

Following is a description of valuation methodologies used for assets and liabilities which are either recorded or disclosed at fair value.

Cash and cash equivalents—The carrying value of cash and cash equivalents is a reasonable estimate of fair value.

Time Deposits in Other Banks—The carrying value of time deposits in other banks is a reasonable estimate of fair value.

Securities Available-for-Sale—Securities available-for-sale are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis. Fair value measurement is based upon quoted prices, if available. If quoted prices are not available, fair values are measured using independent pricing models or other model-based valuation techniques such as the present value of future cash flows, adjusted for the security's credit rating, prepayment assumptions and other factors such as credit loss assumptions. Level 1 securities include those traded on an active exchange, such as the New York Stock Exchange

and U.S. Treasury securities that are traded by dealers or brokers in active over-the-counter market funds. Securities are classified as Level 2 within the valuation hierarchy when the Company obtains fair value measurements from an independent pricing service. The fair value measurements consider observable data that may include dealer quotes, market spreads, cash flows, the U.S. Treasury yield curve, live trading levels, trade execution data, market consensus prepayment speeds, credit information, and the bond's terms and conditions, among other things. Level 2 inputs are used to value U.S. Agency securities, mortgage-backed securities, municipal securities, single issue trust preferred securities, certain pooled trust preferred securities, and certain equity securities that are not actively traded.

Other investments—The carrying value of other investments is a reasonable estimate of fair value.

Loans—For disclosure purposes, the fair value of fixed rate loans is estimated by discounting the future cash flows using the current rates at which similar loans would be made to borrowers with similar credit ratings. For variable rate loans, the carrying amount is a reasonable estimate of fair value. The Company does not record loans at fair value on a recurring basis. No adjustment to fair value is taken related to illiquidity discounts. However, from time to time, a loan is

-11-

#### **Table of Contents**

considered impaired and an allowance for loan losses is established. Loans for which it is probable that payment of interest and principal will not be made in accordance with the contractual terms of the loan agreement are considered impaired. Once a loan is identified as individually impaired, management measures impairment using one of three methods, including collateral value, market value of similar debt, and discounted cash flows. Those impaired loans not requiring an allowance represent loans for which the fair value of the expected repayments or collateral exceed the recorded investments in such loans. Impaired loans where an allowance is established based on the fair value of collateral require classification in the fair value hierarchy. When the fair value of the collateral is based on an observable market price or a current appraised value, the Company records the impaired loan as nonrecurring Level 2. When an appraised value is not available or management determines the fair value of the collateral is further impaired below the appraised value and adjusts the appraisal value by taking an additional discount for market conditions and there is no observable market price, the Company records the impaired loan as nonrecurring Level 3.

Other Real Estate—Other real estate properties are adjusted to fair value upon transfer of the loans to other real estate. Subsequently, other real estate assets are carried at the lower of carrying value or fair value. Fair value is based upon independent market prices, appraised values of the collateral or management's estimation of the value of the collateral. When the fair value of the collateral is based on an observable market price or a current appraised value, the Company records the other real estate as nonrecurring Level 2. When an appraised value is not available or management determines the fair value of the collateral is further impaired below the appraised value and adjusts the appraisal value by taking an additional discount for market conditions and there is no observable market prices, the Company records the other real estate asset as nonrecurring Level 3.

Cash Surrender Value of Life Insurance Policies—Fair value for life insurance cash surrender value is based on cash surrender values indicated by the insurance companies.

Deposits—The fair value of demand deposits, savings accounts, NOW accounts, and money market deposits is the amount payable on demand at the reporting date. The fair value of fixed maturity certificates of deposit is estimated by discounting the future cash flows using the rates currently offered for deposits of similar remaining maturities. The estimated fair value does not include customer related intangibles.

Borrowings—The fair value approximates the carrying value of repurchase agreements, federal funds purchased, Federal Home Loan Bank advances, and Federal Reserve Discount Window borrowings due to their short-term nature.

Junior Subordinated Debentures—For junior subordinated debentures that bear interest on a floating basis, the carrying amount approximates fair value. For junior subordinated debentures that bear interest on a fixed rate basis, the fair value is estimated using a discounted cash flow analysis that applies interest rates currently being offered on similar types of borrowings.

Commitments to Extend Credit, Standby Letters of Credit and Credit Card Guarantees—Because commitments to extend credit and standby letters of credit are generally short-term and made using variable rates, the carrying value and estimated fair value associated with these instruments are immaterial.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Assets Recorded at Fair Value

Below is a table that presents information about certain assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis (in thousands):

		ssets / Liabilities Measured at Fair Value		Fair Value Measurements at June 30, 2010 using:					
Description Available-for-sale securities:	8	at June 30, 2010	Level 1	ut suite	Level 2	_	Level 3		
U.S. Government agencies	\$	118,108	\$ -	\$	118,108	\$	-		
Obligations of state and political									
subdivisions		114,937	-		114,937		-		
GSE mortgage-backed securities		13,122	-		13,122		-		
Collateralized mortgage obligations		31,464	-		31,464		-		
Financial institution equity security		76	76		_		-		

Certain assets and liabilities are measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis and are included in the table below (in thousands). Impaired loans are level 2 assets at fair value less costs to sell measured using appraisals of the collateral from external parties. Other real estate owned are also level 2 assets at fair value less costs to sell measured using appraisals from external parties.

	Assets / Liabilities							
	Measured at Fair		Fair Value Measurements					
	Value		at June 30, 2010 using:					
Description	at June 30, 2010	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3				
Impaired loans	\$ 10,050	\$ -	\$ 10,050	\$ -				
Other real estate owned	1,002	-	1,002	_				

# Limitations

Fair value estimates are made at a specific point in time, based on relevant market information and information about the financial instrument. These estimates do not reflect any premium or discount that could result from offering for sale at one time the Company's entire holdings of a particular financial instrument. Because no market exists for a significant portion of the Company's financial instruments, fair value estimates are based on many judgments. These estimates are subjective in nature and involve uncertainties and matters of significant judgment and therefore cannot be determined with precision. Changes in assumptions could significantly affect the estimates.

Fair value estimates are based on existing on and off-balance sheet financial instruments without attempting to estimate the value of anticipated future business and the value of assets and liabilities that are not considered financial instruments. Significant assets and liabilities that are not considered financial instruments include deferred income taxes and premises and equipment. In addition, the tax ramifications related to the realization of the unrealized gains and losses can have a significant effect on fair value estimates and have not been considered in the estimates.

# **Table of Contents**

The estimated fair values of the Company's financial instruments are as follows at June 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009 (in thousands):

	June 3	30, 2010	Decembe	er 31, 2009
	Carrying	Fair	Carrying	Fair
	Amount	Value	Amount	Value
Financial assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$36,291	\$36,291	\$23,351	\$23,351
Time deposits held in banks	10,060	10,060	26,122	26,122
Securities available-for-sale	277,707	277,707	271,808	271,808
Securities held-to-maturity	1,588	1,623	3,043	3,121
Loans, net	577,591	584,809	577,047	583,142
Other investments	5,068	5,068	4,902	4,902
Cash surrender value of life insurance policies	4,620	4,620	4,540	4,540
Financial liabilities:				
Non-interest-bearing deposits	177,840	177,840	175,173	175,173
Interest-bearing deposits	592,067	593,026	598,112	598,932
Borrowings	44,668	44,668	48,759	48,759
Junior subordinated debentures	15,465	16,297	15,465	15,771

# 9. Subsequent Events

The Company has evaluated all subsequent events and transactions that occurred after June 30, 2010 up through the date of filing this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. No events or changes in circumstances were identified that would have an adverse impact on the financial statements.

-14-

#### **Table of Contents**

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation.

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. (the "Company") is a bank holding company headquartered in Lafayette, Louisiana that conducts substantially all of its business through its wholly-owned subsidiary bank MidSouth Bank, N.A. (the "Bank"). We offer complete banking services to commercial and retail customers in south Louisiana and southeast Texas with 35 locations and more than 50 ATMs. We are community oriented and focus primarily on offering commercial and consumer loan and deposit services to individuals, small businesses, and middle market businesses.

The following discussion and analysis identifies significant factors that have affected our financial position and operating results during the periods included in the financial statements accompanying or incorporated by reference in this report. We encourage you to read this discussion in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto presented herein and with the financial statements, the notes thereto, and related Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

#### Forward-Looking Statements

Certain statements contained herein are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and subject to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, which involve risks and uncertainties. The words "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "could," "would," "should," "potential," "fore expressions are typically used to identify forward-looking statements. These statements include, among others, statements regarding future results, changes in the local and national economy including the oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico and the six month moratorium on deepwater drilling, the work-out of nonaccrual loans and potential acquisitions. Actual results may differ materially from the results anticipated in these forward-looking statements. Factors that might cause such a difference include, among other matters, changes in interest rates and market prices that could affect the net interest margin, asset valuation, and expense levels; changes in local economic and business conditions, including, without limitation, changes related to the oil and gas industries, that could adversely affect customers and their ability to repay borrowings under agreed upon terms, adversely affect the value of the underlying collateral related to their borrowings, and reduce demand for loans; the timing and ability to reach any agreement to restructure nonaccrual loans; increased competition for deposits and loans which could affect compositions, rates and terms; the timing and impact of future acquisitions, the success or failure of integrating operations, and the ability to capitalize on growth opportunities upon entering new markets; loss of critical personnel and the challenge of hiring qualified personnel at reasonable compensation levels; legislative and regulatory changes, including the impact of regulations under the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010 (the "Dodd-Frank Act") and other changes in banking, securities and tax laws and regulations and their application by our regulators, changes in the scope and cost of FDIC insurance and other coverages, and changes in the U.S. Treasury's Capital Purchase Program ("CPP"); and other factors discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" in this Quarterly Report, MidSouth's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009 filed with the SEC on March 16, 2010 and in its other filings with the SEC.

We can give no assurance that any of the events anticipated by the forward-looking statements will occur or, if any of them does, what impact they will have on our results of operations and financial condition. We disclaim any intent or obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, regardless of whether new information becomes available, future developments occur or otherwise.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

Certain critical accounting policies affect the more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements. Our significant accounting policies are described in the notes to the consolidated financial statements included in this report. The accounting principles we follow and the methods of applying these principles conform with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") and general banking practices. Our most critical accounting policy relates to the allowance for loan losses, which reflects the estimated losses resulting from the inability of its borrowers to make loan payments. If the financial condition of our

-15-

#### **Table of Contents**

borrowers were to deteriorate, resulting in an impairment of their ability to make payments, the estimates would be updated and additional provisions for loan losses may be required. See Asset Quality.

Another of our critical accounting policies relates to goodwill and intangible assets. Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of net assets acquired. Goodwill is not amortized, but is evaluated for impairment annually or more frequently if deemed necessary. If the fair value of an asset exceeds the carrying amount of the asset, no charge to goodwill is made. If the carrying amount exceeds the fair value of the asset, goodwill will be adjusted through a charge to earnings.

Given the continued instability of the economic environment, it is reasonably possible that the methodology of the assessment of potential loan losses, goodwill impairment, and other fair value measurements could change in the near-term or could result in impairment going forward.

# **Results of Operations**

#### **Earnings Analysis**

We reported net earnings available to common shareholders of \$951,000 for the second quarter of 2010, an increase of 113% compared to net earnings available to common shareholders of \$446,000 reported for the second quarter of 2009. Diluted earnings for the second quarter of 2010 were \$0.10 per common share, an increase of 42.9% from \$0.07 per common share reported for the second quarter of 2009.

Second quarter net earnings available to common shareholders compared to the same period for the prior year were positively impacted by a \$600,000 decrease in the provision for loan losses, which offset a \$326,000 increase in tax expense. Quarterly revenues, defined as net interest income and non-interest income, increased \$268,000 in quarterly comparison. Net interest income increased \$102,000 as a decrease in interest expense on deposits and borrowings exceeded the decrease in interest income from earning assets. Non-interest income increased \$166,000, primarily due to increases of \$66,000 in letters of credit income, \$59,000 in ATM/debit card income and \$34,000 in service charges on deposit accounts. Non-interest expense increased \$37,000 in quarterly comparison as increases primarily consisting of \$259,000 in marketing costs, \$180,000 in expenses on other real estate owned ("OREO"), \$101,000 in data processing costs, \$92,000 in ATM and debit card expenses, and \$87,000 in professional and consulting fees were offset by decreases of \$334,000 in salaries and benefit costs and \$415,000 in FDIC assessments. The significant decrease in FDIC premiums is due to the one-time assessment recorded in the second quarter of 2009. The decrease in salaries and benefit costs resulted primarily from a \$313,000 decrease in group health insurance expense as MidSouth's partially self-funded group health insurance plan experienced a lower amount of insurance claims for the first six months of 2010 compared to the first six months of 2009.

In year-to-date comparison, a \$495,000 reduction in non-interest expenses, a \$450,000 decrease in the provision for loan losses and a \$277,000 increase in non-interest income had a positive impact on earnings. A \$124,000 decrease in net interest income and a \$391,000 increase in tax expense lowered the impact to a net \$685,000 increase in net income available to common shareholders for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2009. The \$495,000 reduction in non-interest expenses was primarily driven by a \$401,000 decrease in FDIC premiums related to the one-time assessment recorded in the second quarter of 2009. Increases in marketing, professional and consulting fees, and OREO expenses were offset by reductions in several non-interest expense categories. The \$277,000 improvement in non-interest income was primarily driven by increases in service charges on deposit accounts and ATM and debit card income.

#### Net Interest Income

Our primary source of earnings is net interest income, which is the difference between interest earned on loans and investments and interest paid on deposits and other interest-bearing liabilities. Changes in the volume and mix of earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities combined with changes in market rates of interest greatly affect net interest income. Our net interest margin on a taxable equivalent basis, which is net interest income as a percentage of average earning assets, was 4.73% and 4.92% for the three months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Tables 1 and 3 and tables 2 and 4 below analyze the changes in net interest income in the three months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009 and the six

-16-

#### **Table of Contents**

months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

Fully taxable-equivalent ("FTE") net interest income totaled \$10.43 million for the second quarter of 2010, an increase of 0.5%, or \$56,000, from the \$10.38 million reported for the second quarter of 2009. The increase in FTE net interest income resulted primarily from a 45 basis point reduction in the average rate paid on interest-bearing liabilities, from 1.63% at June 30, 2009 to 1.18% at June 30, 2010. The \$669,000 reduction in interest expense offset a \$613,000 decrease in interest income on earning assets for the period. Interest income on loans declined due to a \$14.4 million decrease in the average volume and an 8 basis point decrease in the average yield on loans in quarterly comparison. Interest income on investments decreased as the impact of the 150 basis point decline in the average yield on investments offset a \$67.5 million increase in the average volume. Investments yields declined throughout 2009 as cash flows from maturing and called securities earning higher yields were reinvested primarily in lower-yielding shorter-term agency bonds. Investment yields were further impacted by an increase in cash held overnight earning interest at a rate of 25 basis points or less. The \$67.5 million increase in the average volume of investments resulted primarily from the temporary investment of capital proceeds from our common stock offering in December 2009.

A 45 basis point reduction in the average rate paid on interest-bearing deposits lowered interest expense in prior year quarterly comparison and significantly reduced the impact of the decrease in interest income on earning assets. The average volume of interest-bearing deposits increased \$12.0 million, from \$575.1 million at June 30, 2009 to \$587.1 million at June 30, 2010. A \$30.3 million increase in the volume of NOW, money market and savings deposits, primarily in consumer and commercial Platinum money market accounts, offset an \$18.3 million decrease in the average volume of time deposits. We offer competitive market rates of interest on our Platinum money market accounts, and in the current rate environment those rates are comparable to rates earned on time deposits. The average volume of retail repurchase agreements, included in securities sold under agreements to repurchase, increased \$2.2 million in quarterly comparison, despite a 41 basis point reduction in rates.

The average rate paid on the Company's junior subordinated debentures decreased 48 basis points from second quarter of 2009 to second quarter of 2010 due to the rate change on the \$8.2 million of variable rate debentures. The debentures carry a floating rate equal to the 3-month LIBOR plus 2.50%, adjustable and payable quarterly. The rate at June 30, 2010 was 3.04%. The debentures mature on September 20, 2034 but may be repaid sooner, under certain circumstances. The Company also has outstanding \$7.2 million of junior subordinated debentures due 2031 that carry a fixed interest rate of 10.20%. The Company is currently evaluating what impact, if any, the Dodd-Frank Act will have on its outstanding debentures.

As a result of the yield and balance sheet changes described above, the FTE net interest margin decreased 19 basis points, from 4.92% for the second quarter of 2009 to 4.73% for the second quarter of 2010.

In year-to-date comparison, FTE net interest income decreased \$221,000 as interest income from loans and investments decreased \$1.5 million, partially offset by a \$1.3 million reduction in interest expense. The decrease in interest income on average earning assets resulted primarily from a 64 basis point decline in the average yield earned on interest earning assets, from 6.28% at June 30, 2009 to 5.64% at June 30, 2010, driven by lower investment yields. An average volume increase of \$42.3 million in average earning assets partially offset the impact of lower yields. Interest expense decreased primarily due to a 45 basis point reduction in the average rate paid on interest-bearing liabilities, from 1.67% at June 30, 2009 to 1.22% at June 30, 2010, driven by a decrease in the average rate paid on interest-bearing deposits. As a result, the taxable-equivalent net interest margin declined 29 basis points, from 5.03% for the six months ended June 30, 2009 to 4.74% for the six months ended June 30, 2010.

# Table of Contents

Table 1 Consolidated Average Balances, Interest and Rates (in thousands)

Average Volume         Average Yield/Rate         Average Volume         Average Yield/Rate         Yield/Rate           Assets         I n v e s t m e n t securities1         Securities2         Securities2 <th>(III tilousalius)</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>2010</th> <th>Tł</th> <th>ree Mon</th> <th>ths E</th> <th>Ende</th> <th>ed June 30,</th> <th></th> <th>2009</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th>	(III tilousalius)				2010	Tł	ree Mon	ths E	Ende	ed June 30,		2009			
Assets I n v e s t m e n t securities1  Taxable \$ 143,652 \$ 891 2.48 % \$ 93,010 \$ 1,001 4.30 % Tax exempt2 109,549 1,408 5.14 % 115,933 1,553 5.36 % Other investments 27,670 48 0.69 % 4,404 30 2.72 % Total investments 280,871 2,347 3.34 % 213,347 2,584 4.84 % Time deposits in other banks 19,425 62 1.28 % 10,144 56 2.21 % Federal funds 2,152 1 0.18 % 25,826 18 0.28 %			-				_			•				_	
In vest ment securities 1  Taxable \$ 143,652 \$ 891	Assets		Volume		Interest		i iciu/ixa	ıc		Volume		micresi	1	. iciu/Ka	ile
Taxable       \$ 143,652       \$ 891       2.48 %       \$ 93,010       \$ 1,001       4.30 %         Tax exempt2       109,549       1,408       5.14 %       115,933       1,553       5.36 %         Other investments       27,670       48       0.69 %       4,404       30       2.72 %         Total investments       280,871       2,347       3.34 %       213,347       2,584       4.84 %         Time deposits in other banks       19,425       62       1.28 %       10,144       56       2.21 %         Federal funds       2,152       1       0.18 %       25,826       18       0.28 %															
Tax exempt2       109,549       1,408       5.14 %       115,933       1,553       5.36 %         Other investments       27,670       48       0.69 %       4,404       30       2.72 %         Total investments       280,871       2,347       3.34 %       213,347       2,584       4.84 %         Time deposits in other banks       19,425       62       1.28 %       10,144       56       2.21 %         Federal funds       2,152       1       0.18 %       25,826       18       0.28 %	securities1														
Other investments       27,670       48       0.69 %       4,404       30       2.72 %         Total investments       280,871       2,347       3.34 %       213,347       2,584       4.84 %         Time deposits in other banks       19,425       62       1.28 %       10,144       56       2.21 %         Federal funds       2,152       1       0.18 %       25,826       18       0.28 %	Taxable	\$	143,652	\$	891		2.48	%	\$	93,010	\$	1,001			
Total investments       280,871       2,347       3.34 %       213,347       2,584       4.84 %         Time deposits in other banks       19,425       62       1.28 %       10,144       56       2.21 %         Federal funds       2,152       1       0.18 %       25,826       18       0.28 %			109,549		1,408		5.14	%		115,933		1,553		5.36	%
Time deposits in other banks       19,425       62       1.28 %       10,144       56       2.21 %         Federal funds       2,152       1       0.18 %       25,826       18       0.28 %	Other investments		27,670		48		0.69	%		4,404		30		2.72	
other banks     19,425     62     1.28 %     10,144     56     2.21 %       Federal funds     2,152     1     0.18 %     25,826     18     0.28 %	Total investments		280,871		2,347		3.34	%		213,347		2,584		4.84	%
Federal funds 2,152 1 0.18 % 25,826 18 0.28 %	Time deposits in														
Federal funds 2,152 1 0.18 % 25,826 18 0.28 %	other banks		19,425		62		1.28	%		10,144		56		2.21	%
•	Federal funds				1		0.18	%		25,826		18		0.28	%
Loans	Loans		·												
Commercial and real	Commercial and real														
estate 486,175 7,930 6.54 % 486,222 7,936 6.55 %			486.175		7.930		6.54	%		486.222		7.936		6.55	%
Installment 95,390 1,999 8.41 % 109,733 2,358 8.62 %															
Total loans3 581,565 9,929 6.85 % 595,955 10,294 6.93 %															
Total earning assets 884,013 12,339 5.60 % 845,272 12,952 6.15 %					•					•					
Allowance for loan	<u> </u>		004,013		12,337		3.00	70		043,272		12,752		0.13	70
losses (7,769 ) (7,593 )			(7.760 )							(7.503)					
Nonearning assets 91,625 89,199															
Total assets \$ 967,869 \$ 926,878	<u> </u>	Φ							¢						
10tal assets \$ 907,809 \$ 920,878	Total assets	φ	907,809						φ	920,676					
Liabilities and	Liabilities and														
stockholders' equity															
NOW, money	•	ф	466,000	ф	054		0.00	01	Φ	125 (50	ф	1 162		1.07	04
market, and savings \$ 466,002 \$ 954 0.82 % \$ 435,659 \$ 1,163 1.07 %	_	\$		\$					\$		\$				
Time deposits 121,138 470 1.56 % 139,444 877 2.52 %	•		121,138		4/0		1.56	%		139,444		8//		2.52	%
Total interest															
bearing deposits 587,140 1,424 0.97 % 575,103 2,040 1.42 %	0 1		587,140		1,424		0.97	%		575,103		2,040		1.42	%
Securities sold under															
repurchase	repurchase														
agreements 46,292 238 2.06 % 44,092 272 2.47 %			46,292		238		2.06	%		44,092		272		2.47	%
Federal funds	Federal funds														
purchased 0.00 % 1 - 0.00 %	purchased		-		-		0.00	%		1		-		0.00	%
Junior subordinated	Junior subordinated														
debentures 15,465 243 6.22 % 15,465 262 6.70 %	debentures		15,465		243		6.22	%		15,465		262		6.70	%
Total interest	Total interest														
bearing liabilities 648,897 1,905 1.18 % 634,661 2,574 1.63 %	bearing liabilities		648,897		1,905		1.18	%		634,661		2,574		1.63	%
Demand deposits 177,525 190,097	Demand deposits		177,525							190,097					
Other liabilities 6,024 7,428	•		6,024							7,428					

Edgar Filing: MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC - Form 10-Q

Stockholders' equity	135,423				94,692			
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 967,869				\$ 926,878			
Net interest income								
and net interest								
spread		\$ 10,434	4.42	%		\$ 10,378	4.52	%
Net yield on interest								
earning assets			4.73	%			4.92	%

<sup>1</sup> Securities classified as available-for-sale are included in average balances. Interest income figures reflect interest earned on such securities.

-18-

<sup>2</sup> Interest income of \$410,000 for 2010 and \$456,000 for 2009 is added to interest earned on tax-exempt obligations to reflect tax equivalent yields using a 34% tax rate.

<sup>3</sup> Interest income includes loan fees of \$791,000 for 2010 and \$744,000 for 2009. Nonaccrual loans are included in average balances and income on such loans is recognized on a cash basis.

# Table of Contents

Table 2 Consolidated Average Balances, Interest and Rates (in thousands)

(iii tiiousaiius)		2010	, 2009					
	Average Volume	Interest	Averag Yield/Ra		Average Volume	Interest	Averag Yield/R	
Assets								
Investment securities1								
Taxable	\$147,910	\$1,891	2.56	%	\$97,369	\$2,148	4.41	%
Tax exempt2	110,642	2,855	5.16	%	117,868	3,166	5.37	%
Other investments	20,587	89	0.86	%	4,357	62	2.85	%
Total investments	279,139	4,835	3.46	%	219,594	5,376	4.90	%
Time deposits in other banks	22,752	136	1.21	%	9,610	131	2.75	%
Federal funds	1,211	1	0.16	%	13,774	19	0.27	%
Loans								
Commercial and real estate	481,296	15,718	6.59	%	487,253	15,974	6.61	%
Installment	99,223	4,010	8.15	%	111,101	4,719	8.57	%
Total loans3	580,519	19,728	6.85	%	598,354	20,693	6.97	%
Total earning assets	883,621	24,700	5.64	%	841,332	26,219	6.28	%
Allowance for loan losses	(7,800	)			(7,505	)		
Nonearning assets	92,737				90,662			
Total assets	\$968,558				\$924,489			
Liabilities and stockholders' equity								
NOW, money market, and								
savings	\$466,856	\$1,962	0.85	%		\$2,267	1.07	%
Time deposits	124,497	1,029	1.67	%	141,741	1,947	2.77	%
Total interest bearing deposits	591,353	2,991	1.02	%	570,579	4,214	1.49	%
Securities sold under								
repurchase agreements	45,153	464	2.07	%	36,371	472	2.62	%
Federal funds purchased	491	2	0.81	%	1,162	5	0.86	%
Other borrowings	1,376	3	0.44	%	9,326	23	0.50	%
Junior subordinated debentures	15,465	484	6.22	%	15,465	528	6.79	%
Total interest bearing liabilities	653,838	3,944	1.22	%	632,903	5,242	1.67	%
Demand deposits	173,783				191,203			
Other liabilities	5,929				6,786			
Stockholders' equity	135,008				93,597			
Total liabilities and								
stockholders' equity	\$968,558				\$924,489			
Net interest income and net								
interest spread		\$20,756	4.42	%		\$20,977	4.61	%
Net yield on interest earning assets			4.74	%			5.03	%

- 1 Securities classified as available-for-sale are included in average balances. Interest income figures reflect interest earned on such securities.
- 2 Interest income of \$832,000 for 2010 and \$929,000 for 2009 is added to interest earned on tax-exempt obligations to reflect tax equivalent yields using a 34% tax rate.
- 3 Interest income includes loan fees of \$1,513,000 for 2010 and \$1,542,000 for 2009. Nonaccrual loans are included in average balances and income on such loans is recognized on a cash basis.

-19-

# Table of Contents

Table 3 Changes in Taxable-Equivalent Net Interest Income (in thousands)

	June 30 Total Increase (Decrease	0, 20 e	2009	ared to Cha	Ended d to June 30, hange outable To Rates	
Taxable-equivalent earned on:	(Decreas	<i>(</i> )	VOIUIII	C	Rates	
Investment securities						
Taxable	\$(110	)	\$416		\$(526	)
Tax exempt	(145	)	(84	)	(61	)
Other investments	18		54		(36	)
Federal funds sold	(17	)	(13	)	(4	)
Time deposits in other banks	6		37		(31	)
Loans, including fees	(365	)	(247	)	(118	)
Total	(613	)	163		(776	)
Interest paid on:						
Interest bearing deposits	(616	)	42		(658	)
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	(34	)	13		(47	)
Junior subordinated debentures	(19	)	-		(19	)
Total	(669	)	55		(724	)
Taxable-equivalent net interest income	\$56		\$108		\$(52	)

Note: In Table 3, changes due to both volume and rate have generally been allocated to volume and rate changes in proportion to the relationship of the absolute dollar amounts to the changes in each.

Table 4 Changes in Taxable-Equivalent Net Interest Income (in thousands)

	Six Months Ended June 30, 2010 compared to June 30, 2009						
	Total Increase (Decrease)		Change		ange		
			Attributable To				
			Volume		Rates	;	
Taxable-equivalent earned on:							
Investment securities							
Taxable	\$(257	)	\$857		\$(1,114	)	
Tax exempt	(311	)	(189		(122	)	
Other investments	27		96		(69	)	
Federal funds sold	(18	)	(12	,	) (6	)	

Edgar Filing: MIDSOUTH BANCORP INC - Form 10-Q

Time deposits in other banks	5		108		(103	)
Loans, including fees	(965	)	(610	)	(355	)
Total	(1,519	)	250		(1,769	)
Interest paid on:						
Interest bearing deposits	(1,223	)	148		(1,371	)
Securities sold under repurchase agreements	(8	)	101		(109	)
Federal funds purchased	(3	)	(3	)	-	
Other borrowings	(20	)	(17	)	(3	)
Junior subordinated debentures	(44	)	-		(44	)
Total	(1,298	)	229		(1,527	)
Taxable-equivalent net interest income	\$(221	)	\$21		\$(242	)

Note: In Table 4, changes due to both volume and rate have generally been allocated to volume and rate changes in proportion to the relationship of the absolute dollar amounts to the changes in each.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Non-interest Income

Non-interest income for the second quarter of 2010 totaled \$4.0 million, or 5.3% above the \$3.8 million earned in the second quarter of 2009. For the six months ended June 30, 2010, non-interest income totaled \$7.7 million or \$277,000 more than the \$7.4 million reported for the six months ended June 30, 2009. In prior-year quarterly comparison, non-interest income was positively impacted by increases of \$66,000 in letters of credit income, \$59,000 in ATM/debit card income, and \$33,000 in service charges on deposit accounts. In year-to-date comparison, non-interest income increased primarily due to a \$93,000 increase in service charges on deposit accounts and a \$90,000 increase in ATM/debit card income. Additionally, income from letters of credit increased \$70,000. The increases in ATM/debit card income and service charges on deposit accounts in both quarterly and year-to-date comparisons resulted from a higher volume of transactions processed. No changes have been made to processing fees during the periods reviewed.

During the second quarter of 2010, we began addressing changes in Regulation E that will become effective on August 15, 2010. Regulation E is the federal regulation governing banks in the treatment of electronic funds transfers and the ability to collect fees for overdrafts involving ATM and point of sale debit transactions. Amendments to Regulation E require that banks give their customers the option to continue to receive approval on and payment of point-of-sale transactions by accessing a form of overdraft protection. We have 20,661 customers affected by the change in Regulation E. As of the end of July 2010, we have contacted 18,450 customers, with 16,407, or 88.9%, opting to continue to access a form of overdraft protection for approval on and payment of point-of-sale transactions. While the impact of the changes in Regulation E on our earnings is still unknown at this time, the overdraft fees earned on electronic transactions represent a significant portion of our non-interest income.

## Non-interest Expenses

Non-interest expense increased \$37,000, or 0.3%, from \$11.13 million at June 30, 2009 to \$11.17 million at June 30, 2010. Non-interest expense increases primarily consisting of \$259,000 in marketing costs, \$180,000 in expenses on OREO, \$101,000 in data processing costs, \$92,000 in ATM and debit card expenses, and \$87,000 in professional and consulting fees were offset by decreases of \$334,000 in salaries and benefit costs and \$415,000 in FDIC assessments. Salaries and benefits decreased primarily due to a decrease in group health insurance costs as a result of a lower volume of claims. Additionally, the number of full-time equivalent employees declined in quarterly comparison, from 423 at June 30, 2009 to 389 at June 30, 2010, due primarily to attrition. FDIC premiums decreased due to the one-time assessment recorded in the second quarter of 2009.

Non-interest expense decreased \$0.5 million in year-over-year comparison, from \$22.4 million at June 30, 2009 to \$21.9 million at June 30, 2010. A \$564,000 reduction in salaries and benefit costs and a \$401,000 decrease in FDIC fees were partially offset by increases in marketing costs, OREO expenses, and professional and consulting fees. Marketing costs increased primarily as a result of regional marketing campaigns. OREO expenses increased due to losses on sales of foreclosed properties. The increase in professional and consulting fees are primarily related to third party services contracted to enhance customer relationship management and promote franchise growth.

## Analysis of Statement of Condition

We ended the second quarter of 2010 with total assets of \$971.8 million, a 0.03% decrease over the \$972.1 million in total assets recorded at December 31, 2009. Deposits decreased \$3.4 million, totaling \$769.9 million as of June 30, 2010, compared to \$773.3 million on December 31, 2009. Total loans were \$586.1 million, an increase of \$1.1 million, or 0.2%, over the \$585.0 million reported as of December 31, 2009.

In the deposit portfolio, interest-bearing deposits decreased \$6.1 million in the first six months of 2010, offsetting a \$2.7 million increase in non-interest-bearing deposits, to net a \$3.4 million decline in deposits at June 30, 2010. The decrease in interest-bearing deposits was primarily driven by a decrease of \$11.5 million in time deposits, partially offset by a \$6.2 million increase in money market deposits.

Securities available-for-sale totaled \$277.7 million at June 30, 2010, up \$5.9 million from \$271.8 million at December 31, 2009, as \$26.1 million in investment purchases offset maturities and calls within the available-for-sale portfolio.

-21-

#### **Table of Contents**

Securities held-to-maturity decreased \$1.4 million, from \$3.0 million at December 31, 2009 to \$1.6 million at June 30, 2010.

The composition of the Company's loan portfolio is reflected in Table 3 below.

Table 5 Composition of Loans (in thousands)

	June 30,	December
	2010	31, 2009
Commercial, financial, and agricultural	\$196,024	\$192,347
Lease financing receivable	5,956	7,589
Real estate – mortgage	271,339	265,175
Real estate – construction	43,289	39,544
Installment loans to individuals	68,283	79,476
Other	1,171	911
Total loans	\$586,062	\$585,042

Loans increased in all primary categories, with the exception of a \$1.6 million decrease in the lease financing receivable category and an \$11.2 million decrease in the installment loans to individuals category for the quarter ended June 30, 2010. Of the \$11.2 million decrease in installment loans, \$6.8 million, or 60.7%, represented a decline in the indirect auto financing portfolio. Within the \$271.3 million real estate mortgage portfolio, \$177.8 million represented loans secured primarily by commercial real estate, 72.6% of which was owner-occupied. Real estate mortgage loans secured by 1-4 family residential properties totaled \$74.7 million, 81.7% of which represented loans secured by first liens. Within the \$43.3 million real estate construction portfolio, 85.6% represented commercial construction and land development and 14.4% represented residential construction and consumer property. We believe our risk within the real estate and construction portfolios is diversified throughout our markets and that current exposure within the two portfolios is sufficiently provided for within the ALLL at June 30, 2010.

#### Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

In the normal course of operations, the Company engages in a variety of financial transactions that, in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, are not recorded in the financial statements. These transactions involve, to varying degrees, elements of credit, interest rate, and liquidity risk. Such transactions are used primarily to manage customers' requests for funding and take the form of loan commitments, letters of credit and lines of credit.

For the period ended June 30, 2010, we did not engage in any off-balance sheet transactions reasonably likely to have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

## **Bank Liquidity**

Liquidity is the availability of funds to meet maturing contractual obligations and to fund operations. The Bank's primary liquidity needs involve its ability to accommodate customers' demands for deposit withdrawals as well as customers' requests for credit. Liquidity is deemed adequate when sufficient cash to meet these needs can be promptly raised at a reasonable cost to the Bank.

Liquidity is provided primarily by three sources: a stable base of funding sources, an adequate level of assets that can be readily converted into cash, and borrowing lines with correspondent banks. Our core deposits are our most stable

and important source of funding. Cash deposits at other banks, federal funds sold, and principal payments received on loans and mortgage-backed securities provide additional primary sources of liquidity. Approximately \$16.6 million in projected cash flows from securities repayments for the remainder of 2010 provides an additional source of liquidity.

The Bank also has significant borrowing capacity with the FRB-Atlanta and with the FHLB-Dallas. As of June 30, 2010, we had no borrowings with the FRB-Atlanta or the FHLB-Dallas. The Company has \$21.9 million in borrowing capacity at the FRB Discount Window and has the ability to post additional collateral of approximately \$139.0 million if necessary

-22-

#### **Table of Contents**

to meet liquidity needs. Additionally, \$22.3 million in loan collateral is pledged under a Borrower-in-Custody line with the FRB-Atlanta. Under existing agreements with the FHLB-Dallas, our borrowing capacity totaled \$144.8 million at June 30, 2010. Additional unsecured borrowing lines totaling \$35.0 million are available through correspondent banks. We utilize these contingency funding alternatives to meet deposit volatility, which is more likely in the current environment, given unusual competitive offerings within our markets.

#### Company Liquidity

On December 22, 2009, we closed an underwritten public offering of 2.7 million shares of our common stock at a price of \$12.75 per share. On January 7, 2010, the underwriters of the public offering exercised in full their overallotment option for 405,000 additional shares of our common stock. Net proceeds from the offering and the exercise of the overallotment option totaled \$37.3 million after deducting underwriting discounts and offering expenses. We plan to use the net proceeds for general corporate purposes including ongoing and anticipated growth, which may include potential acquisition opportunities.

On January 9, 2009, our participation in the CPP of the Treasury offered under the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 added \$20.0 million in liquidity and capital. We distributed the majority of the proceeds to the Bank for the purpose of funding loans. Some of the proceeds were retained at the Company to meet the 5% dividend requirement on the Series A Preferred Stock issued to the Treasury under the CPP.

As part of the CPP transaction, we issued the Treasury warrants to purchase 208,768 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$14.37 per share. However, as a result of the completion of our public offering in December 2009, the number of shares subject to the warrants held by the Treasury was reduced to 104,384 shares.

At the Company level, cash is needed primarily to meet interest payments on the junior subordinated debentures, dividend payments on the Series A Preferred Stock, issued in the CPP transaction, and dividends on the common stock. We issued \$8,248,000 in unsecured junior subordinated debentures in September 2004 and \$7,217,000 in February 2001, the terms of which are described in the notes to the consolidated financial statements. Dividends from the Bank totaling \$1,750,000 provided additional liquidity for the Company in 2009. Although no dividends have been paid to the Company in the current year, as of June 30, 2010, the Bank had the ability to pay dividends to the Company of approximately \$10.9 million without prior approval from its primary regulator. At June 30, 2010, the parent company had approximately \$33.8 million in cash available for general corporate purposes, including injecting capital into the Bank. As a publicly traded company, the Company also has the ability, subject to market conditions, to issue additional shares of common stock and other securities to provide funds as needed for operations and future growth of the Company. At the annual shareholders' meeting held on May 26, 2010, shareholders approved an increase in the number of authorized shares of our common stock from 10,00,000 shares to 30,000,000 shares. The additional shares of common stock provide additional flexibility to use our common stock for future business and financial purposes.

#### Capital

The Company and the Bank are required to maintain certain minimum capital levels. Risk-based capital requirements are intended to make regulatory capital more sensitive to the risk profile of an institution's assets. At June 30, 2010, the Company and the Bank were in compliance with statutory minimum capital requirements and was classified as "well capitalized." Minimum capital requirements include a total risk-based capital ratio of 8.0%, with Tier 1 capital not less than 4.0%, and a leverage ratio (Tier 1 to total average adjusted assets) of 4.0% based upon the regulators latest composite rating of the institution. As of June 30, 2010, the Company's leverage ratio was 14.35%, Tier 1 capital to risk-weighted assets was 20.51% and total capital to risk-weighted assets was 21.76%. The Bank had a leverage capital ratio of 10.79% at June 30, 2010.

# **Asset Quality**

## Credit Risk Management

We manage credit risk primarily by observing written, board approved policies that govern all credit underwriting and approval activities. The risk management program requires that each individual loan officer review his or her portfolio on a quarterly basis and assign recommended credit ratings on each loan. These efforts are supplemented by independent reviews performed by the loan review officer and other validations performed by the internal audit department. The results of the reviews are reported directly to the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors. Additionally, Bank

-23-

#### **Table of Contents**

concentrations are monitored and reported quarterly whereby individual customer and aggregate industry leverage, profitability, risk rating distributions, and liquidity are evaluated for each major standard industry classification segment. At June 30, 2010, one industry segment concentration, the oil and gas industry, aggregates more than 10% of our loan portfolio. Our exposure in the oil and gas industry, including related service and manufacturing industries, totaled approximately \$114.3 million, or 19.5% of total loans. Additionally, we monitor our exposure to loans secured by commercial real estate. At June 30, 2010, loans secured by commercial real estate totaled approximately \$177.8 million, 72.6% of which is owner-occupied real estate. Of the loans secured by commercial real estate, \$0.5 million or 0.3% are nonaccrual and none are 90 days past due and still accruing.

Nonperforming Assets and Allowance for Loan Losses

Table 6 summarizes the Company's nonperforming assets for the quarters ending June 30, 2010 and 2009, and December 31, 2009.

Table 6
Nonperforming Assets and Loans Past Due 90 Days or More and Still Accruing (in thousands)

		December		
	June 30,	31,	June 30,	,
	2010	2009	2009	
Nonaccrual loans	\$19,772	\$16,183	\$15,664	
Loans past due 90 days and over and still accruing	1,459	378	791	
Total nonperforming loans	21,231	16,561	16,455	
Other real estate owned	1,002	792	829	
Other foreclosed assets	65	51	203	
Total nonperforming assets	\$22,298	\$17,404	\$17,487	
Troubled debt restructurings	\$1,198	\$-	\$-	
Nonperforming assets to total assets	2.29	% 1.79	% 1.89	%
Nonperforming assets to total loans + OREO + other foreclosed assets	3.80	% 2.97	% 2.93	%
ALLL to nonperforming loans	39.90	% 48.28	% 48.85	%
ALLL to total loans	1.45	% 1.37	% 1.35	%
YTD charge-offs	\$2,325	\$5,268	\$2,779	
YTD recoveries	(151	) (227	) (132	)
YTD net charge-offs	\$2,174	\$5,041	\$2,647	
Annualized net charge-offs to total loans	0.75	% 0.86	% 0.90	%

Nonaccrual loans totaled \$19.8 million as of June 30, 2010, compared to \$15.7 million at June 30, 2009 and \$16.2 million as of December 31, 2009. The increase in nonaccruals year-over-year and year-end comparisons resulted primarily from the addition of a \$4.1 million commercial loan in the first quarter of 2010. The loan is well collateralized and secured primarily by a marine vessel. Of the remaining \$15.7 million in nonaccrual loans, \$11.3 million, or 72.0%, represented two large commercial real estate loan relationships in the Baton Rouge market. Loans past due 90 days or more and still accruing totaled \$1.5 million at June 30, 2010, an increase of \$0.7 million over June 30, 2009 and an increase of \$1.1 million over December 31, 2009. Total nonperforming assets to total assets were 2.29% at June 30, 2010, compared to 1.89% at June 30, 2009 and 1.79% at December 31, 2009. One commercial loan totaling \$1.2 million was classified as a troubled debt restructuring during the second quarter of 2010 due to a

reduction in monthly payments granted to the borrower. The loan was subsequently paid off in the first week of August 2010 and therefore is not included in the calculation of our credit and quality ratios. Additional information regarding impaired loans is included in Note 4 – Allowance for Loan Losses in the notes to the interim consolidated financial statements.

Allowance coverage for nonperforming loans was 39.90% at June 30, 2010, compared to 48.85% at June 30, 2009 and

-24-

#### **Table of Contents**

48.28% at December 31, 2009. Annualized net charge-offs were 0.75% of total loans for the second quarter of 2010 compared to 0.90% for the second quarter of 2009 and 0.86% for the fourth quarter of 2009. The ALLL/total loans ratio was 1.45% for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 compared to 1.35% at June 30, 2009 and 1.37% at December 31, 2009.

Quarterly evaluations of the allowance for loan losses are performed in accordance with GAAP and regulatory guidelines. The allowance is comprised of specific reserves assigned to each impaired loan for which a probable loss has been identified as well as general reserves to maintain the allowance at an acceptable level for other loans in the portfolio where historical loss experience is available that indicates certain probable losses may exist. Factors considered in determining provisions include estimated losses in significant credits; known deterioration in concentrations of credit; historical loss experience; trends in nonperforming assets; volume, maturity and composition of the loan portfolio; off-balance sheet credit risk; lending policies and control systems; national and local economic conditions; the experience, ability and depth of lending management; and the results of examinations of the loan portfolio by regulatory agencies and others. The processes by which we determine the appropriate level of the allowance, and the corresponding provision for probable credit losses, involves considerable judgment; therefore, no assurance can be given that future losses will not vary from current estimates. We believe the \$8.5 million in the allowance as of June 30, 2010 is sufficient to cover probable losses in the loan portfolio.

### Impact of Inflation and Changing Prices

The consolidated financial statements of and notes thereto, presented herein, have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, which require the measurement of financial position and operating results in terms of historical dollars without considering the change in the relative purchasing power of money over time due to inflation. The impact of inflation is reflected in the increased cost of the Company's operations. Unlike most industrial companies, nearly all the assets and liabilities of the Company are financial. As a result, interest rates have a greater impact on the Company's performance than do the effects of general levels of inflation. Interest rates do not necessarily move in the same direction or to the same extent as the prices of goods and services.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

There have been no significant changes from the information regarding market risk disclosed under the heading "Funding Sources - Interest Rate Sensitivity" in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

#### Item 4T. Controls and Procedures.

The Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have evaluated the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). As of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that such disclosure controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in reports that it submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms.

During the second quarter of 2010, there was no change in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### **Table of Contents**

Part II – Other Information

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

The Bank has been named as a defendant in various legal actions arising from normal business activities in which damages of various amounts are claimed. While the amount, if any, of ultimate liability with respect to such matters cannot be currently determined, management believes, after consulting with legal counsel, that any such liability will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

The impact of the oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico and the corresponding moratorium on deepwater drilling are still unclear. The Company continues to monitor any new developments related to the oil spill.

The Dodd-Frank Act may affect our business activities, financial position and profitability by increasing our regulatory compliance burden and associated costs, placing restrictions on certain products and services, and limiting our future capital raising strategies.

On July 21, 2010, the President signed into law the Dodd-Frank Act, which implements significant changes in the financial regulatory landscape and will impact all financial institutions, including the Company. The Dodd-Frank Act is likely to increase our regulatory compliance burden. However, it is too early for us to fully assess the full impact of the Dodd-Frank Act on our business, financial condition or results of operations in part because many of the Dodd-Frank Act's provisions require subsequent regulatory rulemaking.

Among the Dodd-Frank Act's significant regulatory changes, it creates a new financial consumer protection agency, known as the Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection (the "Bureau"), that is empowered to promulgate new consumer protection regulations and revise existing regulations in many areas of consumer compliance, which will increase our regulatory compliance burden and costs and may restrict the financial products and services we offer to our customers. Moreover, the Dodd-Frank Act permits states to adopt stricter consumer protection laws and state attorney generals may enforce consumer protection rules issued by the Bureau. The Dodd-Frank Act also imposes more stringent capital requirements on bank holding companies by, among other things, imposing leverage ratios on bank holding companies and prohibiting new trust preferred issuances from counting as Tier 1 capital. These restrictions may limit our future capital strategies. The Dodd-Frank Act also increases regulation of derivatives and hedging transactions, which could limit our ability to enter into, or increase the costs associated with, interest rate and other hedging transactions.

Although certain provisions of the Dodd-Frank Act, such as direct supervision by the Bureau, will not apply to banking organizations with less than \$10.0 billion of assets, such as the Company, the changes resulting from the legislation will impact our business. These changes will require us to invest significant management attention and resources to evaluate and make necessary changes.

Except as noted above, there have been no other material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed in our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

The Company did not repurchase any equity securities during the quarter ended June 30, 2010.

The Company is currently prohibited from repurchasing its common shares due to its participation in the Capital Purchase Plan with the Treasury.
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.
None.
Item 4. Removed and Reserved.
None.
Item 5. Other Information.
None.

-26-

## **Table of Contents**

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit Number Document Description

3.1 Articles of Amendment to the Amended Restated Articles of Incorporation of MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. (as incorporated herein by reference to the Company's Form 8-K filed on June 2, 2010)

31.1	Certification pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13(a) – 14(a) *
31.2	Certification pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13(a) – 14(a) *
32.1	Certification pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 **
32.2	Certification pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 **

-27-

<sup>\*</sup> Filed herewith.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Furnished herewith.

## **Table of Contents**

Signatures

In accordance with the requirements of the Exchange Act, the registrant caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

MidSouth Bancorp, Inc. (Registrant)

Date: August 9, 2010

/s/ C. R. Cloutier C. R. Cloutier, President /CEO (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ James R. McLemore James R. McLemore, CFO (Principal Financial Officer)

/s/ Teri S. Stelly
Teri S. Stelly, Controller
(Principal Accounting Officer)

-28-